November 6, 2007

To:  Faculty Senate Council

From:  Martha Giannini

Re:  Minutes of October 10, 2007 Faculty Senate Council Meeting

Council Members Present:  Atkinson, Bezanson (for Skowronek), Boepple, Brancatelli (for Parrella), Dunlap, Fraser, Garcia, Griffith, He, Hoyle, Kain, Kreitzberg, Minowitz, Numan, Ostrov, Ou, Pan, Pappas, Quatman, Riviello, Schaefer, Subramanian, Unger, Young

Excused:  Bachen, Bousquet, Feinstein, Russell

Absent:  Dahlhoff, Fabris, Rhee, Shin, Wilson

Invited Participants:  Robert Warren, Vice President for Administration and Finance; 

Alma Garcia, Academic Affairs Committee (AAC); Nancy Wright, Faculty Affairs Committee (FAC); William Sundstrom, Associate Provost for Faculty Development; Diane Jonte-Pace, 
Vice Provost for Undergraduate Studies.   Aldo Billingslea, Research Committee Chair, 
was excused due to jury duty.

I.
 ADDITION TO THE JUNE 6, 2007 MINUTES
 In V. AD HOC LECTURER COMMITTEE, the following motion was made:

A motion was made that the committee be commended for its report, that there is support for greater equity, fairness, and professional treatment of contingent faculty colleagues, that data be accumulated on the number of tenure-stream faculty, and work towards a cap on the number of contingent faculty.  The motion was unanimously approved.

President Montfort pointed out that following the motion, the open discussion comments noted that the hiring of more lecturers would reduce the limited resources for hiring more tenure-stream faculty with the converse being true as well.
The minutes were approved with the above addition.

II. A.  BUDGET REVIEW

Robert Warren, University Budget Council Chair, reported on the 2008-09 budget process, which is currently being developed.   He said the focus is on revenue, the library and technology infrastructures, and facilities needs.  Endowment fund revenues have also been a subject of discussion.  In December the proposed budget will be presented to the Board of Trustees Finance Committee for their review and approval, which is most likely not to be received until March 2008.  The UBC will also be meeting with the Provost to discuss undergraduate enrollment, tuition, and financial aid strategies.
Reporting on the objectives of the UBC, Bob said they are to develop a consolidated financial plan for the operating budget and the capital budget, which includes capital renewal.  Also included are the capital projects of the new library and Business School, generally funded by donations.  
Bob reported that the challenges to the budget are to make salary and benefits externally competitive and internally equitable with the marketplace; determine the right amount for financial aid; and develop a more accurate budget to keep the libraries and technology upgraded and current.  He said that about 20% of gross tuition goes to financial aid and about 70% of the undergraduate students get some form of financial aid.  New dormitories would not compete with funds for new academic buildings because residence halls are funded with revenue bonds.

B.  ACADEMIC AFFAIRS COMMITTEE

Alma Garcia, Chair 2007-08, reported for the AAC.  

1.  The 2005-06 committee recommended that a task force be established to look into the idea of having a universal teaching evaluation for all schools/colleges.  The current AAC recommends that a task force not be appointed and that each school/college follow best practices and begin their assessments immediately.  The Provost concurred.

2.  Two new majors were approved by the Board of Trustees – Biochemistry, and Accounting and Information Systems.

3.  The committee reviewed the policy on second degrees and approved a request for changes in the policy toward receiving a second degree at the university. The proposed changes were forwarded to the Provost and approved for implementation.

4.  The committee reviewed the policy on the use of the NR grade. A revision in the undergraduate grading policy was approved and passed on to the Provost.  There will no longer be an NR grade.  A grade of NS or No Show for students who fail to drop a course in the first week has subsequently been implemented. The NS remains on a transcript but is not included in a GPA. A grade of F is still an option.  Incompletes will  be easier to get (no petition) so that a student who deserves an extension will be able to get one and will have a finite time period to resolve it.
5.  The committee will continue in the fall quarter with the examination of the discrepancies between the number of days in the fall and spring quarters.
C.  FACULTY AFFAIRS COMMITTEE

Nancy Wright reported for the FAC.  The chair of the committee for 2007-08 is

James Grainger, and the vice-chair is Michelle Marvier.
1.  The main focus of the committee had been to review the Faculty Handbook as it pertains to the Harassment and Discrimination Policy, specifically the appeal process for “mixed constituency”, that is, where the respondent is a faculty member and the complainant is a student.  A June 2007 meeting with the FAC, the Student Affairs Committee, and the Staff Affairs Committee resulted in agreement on a way to resolve the process.  Nancy said it is hoped that a final revision of the Policy will be available for faculty vote in the spring.

2.  The FAC, working in conjunction with the Rank and Tenure Task Force (members Christine Bachen, Robert Senkewicz, and Eleanor Willemsen) and its report, resulted in eight recommendations, which they have forwarded to the Provost.

3.  Partly in response to the 2005-06 FAC’s recommendation, a Benefits Committee was formed in November 2006. 

4.  The FAC will continue to look at Life/Work Balance that can include flexible course scheduling, course release time, course banking, shared appointments, tenure clock extension, and modified duties.  Nancy said they will also look at end-of-career issues to include looking at phased retirement, and health care benefits for retired faculty and staff.

5.  The FAC will revisit also the evaluation scale for rank and tenure, and the situation of a rank and tenure committee member being from the same department as a candidate for tenure or promotion.
6.  The FAC has received the Ad Hoc Committee on Lecturers final report and it is on their 2007-08 agenda.

In the discussion that followed, a request was made to have a report on the final recommendations from the Rank and Tenure Task Force, the changes made by the FAC, and what is the current status of the recommendations from the Task Force.

D.  FACULTY DEVELOPMENT

The new Associate Provost for Faculty Development William Sundstrom described his office's programs and reported that he has three items of special interest:  supporting and enhancing scholarship; the transition from tenured associate professor to full professor; and work/life professional balance issues, including service within the university.

A question was asked about the funding for internal grants. Bill said the funding comes from various sources, including endowments. A suggestion was made to have some larger, very competitive internal grants that are in the $25-30,000 range.  Bill remarked that competitive course releases for research would be another potential form of more substantial research support. A comment was made that there is a grant now available for a one-course reduction for someone whose scholarship is very near the finishing stages but needs the time to complete it.

Another comment was about a course exchange for faculty who are interested in crossdisciplinary research or are preparing crossdisciplinary courses for the Core.  The faculty member would receive a course release for the time spent while enrolled in a course on campus.

E.  CORE CURRICULUM

As Director of the Core Curriculum, Diane Jonte-Pace will oversee the transition to the new Core Curriculum.  Diane distributed a two-page FAQs handout, which is available on the Core Web site (www.scu.edu/core2009). She reported that implementation of the Foundations (first year) courses in the new Core will begin with the fall 2009 freshman class.   The Explorations (second/third year) courses and Integrations courses (throughout the core) will be offered in fall 2010.  Students who started under the old Core must finish under those requirements.  Transfer students, who are studying in under the old Core requirements, will be able to choose either the old or new Core when enrolling in SCU.  The old Core will most likely be retired by spring 2012.  There will be a few pilot courses offered in fall 2008.  Faculty will be able to apply for Core Honoraria of $1000 for curriculum development funds for transforming old courses into courses for the new core.  $1500 will be offered for faculty to develop new courses for the Core, and $3000 will be available for faculty who wish to work as a team on a project that will have a lasting and substantial impact on a department or program.

There was considerable and pointed discussion about the time required for curriculum development since there will not be course releases or course-release money.  Diane said there is additional support from the Centers, for example, the Ignation Center, the Ethics Center, and the Center for Science, Technology, and Society.  In addition, Diane reported that the Provost is currently collecting data on course load and course releases, and the teaching capacity of the university.  

Another question involved enrollment caps. Diane responded that the Cultures and Ideas courses would have a 25-student cap.  The writing courses were to have a cap of 17, but the feasibility of this plan is still being studied.  A comment was made that some faculty voted to approve the new Core with the understanding that smaller class sizes and more funding/time releases had been promised not necessarily from the Centers.  Another comment was that a timeline of implementation for the new Core would be helpful so that faculty can track the projected goals that the faculty voted to accept.  This would give faculty a sense of progress and a basis for planning.

Diane’s final comment was about the Pathways: students take four courses linked by theme.  Some Pathways may be linked to RLC’s, Centers, or crossdisciplinary minors.  Visit www.scu.edu/core2009 for more information.

The meeting was adjourned at 5:00 p.m.

